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El DORADO COUNTY 
WASTE MANAGEMENT TASK FORCE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: January 23, 2006  
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Approval of Agenda 
3. Approval of Minutes from November 14, 2005 
4. Old Business 
  [See Task Force Matters] 
5. Staff Announcements 
6. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 


  Annual Reports-2004 
7. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
      A.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
      B.  El Dorado County 
   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
          C.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
          D.  City of Placerville 
          E.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
8. Task Force Matters 


A. Name Change 
B. Paris Planning Chart 
C. Franchise Service Matrix 


9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
WASTE MANAGEMENT TASK FORCE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 
January 23, 2006      2:30–4:00 p.m.  


 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson 
    Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
    Jeanne Lear, South Tahoe Refuse  
    Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
    Smokey Rickerd, City of South Lake Tahoe 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
     
ALTERNATES PRESENT:                                    
    
COUNTY STAFF:  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 


Kady Winter, Environmental Management                                        
 
OTHERS PRESENT: Jim Greco, Consultant  
    Mark Urquhart, SHAW/EMCon 
      
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
    Randy Pesses, City of Placerville  
  


I. Call to Order 
 


Dickson Schwarzbach called to meeting to order. 
 


II. Approval of the Agenda 
 


Approved; on a motion by Dianna Hillyer and a second by Sue Farris. 
 
III. Approval of Minutes from November 14, 2005 


 
Approved; on a motion by Jeanne Lear and a second by Sue Farris.  


 
IV. Old Business 


 
Dickson Schwarzbach suggested setting up a subcommittee meeting.   


 
Don Nizolek said that he doesn’t understand why it takes so long to come up with a list of 
programs that we have and the responsibilities for those people that are responsible for them 
unless they really don’t exist.  Dickson Schwarzbach said that we do have reports by program, 
but that they are in pieces and parts and have never been pulled together into one.  Jeanne 
Lear said that her understanding is that not only do we have an encapsulated discussion of 
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where that program is now and where we want it to get, but that we want to see it in volume, 
tons, and quantities.  She said that she felt this was the piece that we were missing.  For 
example, how many Christmas trees did we do this year, and how many will we do the next 
year?  We won’t be able to do it all at once, but we can start getting a pretty good idea of the 
programs that add a lot to the numbers and get those quantified.  Dickson Schwarzbach said 
that we have a number of formats to choose from.  Sue Farris said we need to find out where 
we’re at today and what differences we are going to make that can then increase or enhance 
the performance and then track it.  Measuring and tracking is what’s lacking.  It’s not that it’s 
not done somewhere; it’s just not done consistently in a place where we can all observe it.   
Dianna Hillyer said that they already use a form that has most of the information and she 
would like a similar form used when countywide information is given.  Dickson Schwarzbach 
asked what people thought about having the subcommittee working on drafting something.  
Sue Farris said that she felt it required a subcommittee because it was a very task oriented 
process.  Don Nizolek said that he wants people not just to look at a documentation process, 
but a forward thinking planning process as well.  Not look at the last five years and copy all 
the data, but we need to have a schedule of things to pursue to get to the 50 percent.  
Dickson Schwarzbach said that in the last meeting we decided that we needed to have a 
forward thinking plan, we needed to have targets, we needed a way to be accountable, and 
that a small group working on that was the best way to proceed.  Dianna Hillyer said that she 
would like for Jon Souza to email each of their areas to get a list of their programs to see 
which ones were current or not.  Smokey Rickerd wanted to know whom the point person is 
for the county that someone could contact regarding the different county programs.  Dianna 
Hillyer and Sue Farris said that they thought that Jon Souza would be that person.  Dickson 
Schwarzbach said that the state does not require a forward thinking plan; we are saying that 
we need it.  We have met the requirements from the state for the annual report.  Jim Greco 
said that we are all headed in the right direction, it’s just a matter of how fast some want to 
go compared to others. Smokey Rickerd said that we need to be careful what we put down for 
five-year goals because different entities may want to focus on different categories.  Dickson 
Schwarzbach said that different entities may have different targets, but it would be good to 
have a document that listed the targets and be able to monitor them. 


 
V. Staff Announcements 


 
Jon Souza is ill. 
 


VI. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
 {Five-year review} 
 
 Jeff Rusert said that Jon Souza was working on the annual report. 
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VII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  
 


Cameron Park 
 


Sue Farris said that Cameron Park was pretty much in the same place that they were last time.  
At the next meeting, she will get diversion reports that will look the same as Dianna’s.  Not all 
programs will be implemented in Cameron Park.  They are about 25 percent participation with 
green waste carts.  There are a lot of customers wanting green waste carts.  Waste 
Management is tagging all the green waste bags and asking if the customer would like to have 
a cart.  If so, they are delivering the carts for free.  She will meet with Tammy and will be 
prepared to present the diversion reports if Cameron Park is not here at the next meeting. 


 
El Dorado County 


 
Environmental Management Department 


 
Jeff Rusert presented the C&D numbers as of today.  He stated that the numbers were off 
because the number of permits showing outstanding does not reflect the number of reports 
we’ve received because the reports aren’t due until the end of the building permit.  The 
permits are good for two years.  Kady Winter stated that the number of reports listed on the 
C&D report is somewhat separate from the tonnage listed.  Right now, when a report is 
received, it is logged into the computer, but the tonnage may not be entered until later.  
Dickson Schwarzbach asked if we could report the data differently so that it would be easy to 
see where we’re at with diversion.  Sue Farris said that she would like to know garbage tons 
also so that the ratio of recycle to garbage can be counted.  Don Nizolek wanted a list brought 
to the next meeting of the C&D disposal facilities that are being used in the county.  Smokey 
Rickerd said that a lot of tons are not reported because they leave the county, and it would be 
good to get an idea of those numbers.  Sue Farris said that there were a lot of people that 
didn’t fall under the ordinance of having to report their diversion as well.   


 
El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
 
Sue Farris said that her facility had a large C&D material sort line.  She said that the C&D 
numbers have significantly grown.  The numbers would be larger if she could incentify people.  
There was discussion about possibly large amounts of materials being taken to facilities 
outside of El Dorado County and how not having those numbers can impact actual reporting.   


  
El Dorado Hills Community Services District 


 
Dianna Hillyer said that so far this year they did have a special event for their Christmas tree 
chipping with the Boy Scouts.  She said they collected a total of 41.57 tons of which 37.1 tons 
were chipped.  Dianna will check and compare the numbers from this year to those of last 
year.  She does know that they used more boxes this year.   
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City Of Placerville 
 


No reporting for Placerville. 
 


City Of South Lake Tahoe 
 


Smokey Rickerd said that the city decided not to do the rubberized asphalt program because it 
was cost prohibitive.  They are going forward with recycling of the base year.  Jim Greco’s 
company will be doing it for them.  A concern is the location of where STR is going.  Right 
now, they are staying where they are at. 


 
South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 


 
Jeanne Lear said that South Tahoe Refuse is looking forward to moving ahead with the 
permitting process.  They are hoping to do groundwork in 2006.  They received a code 
amendment from TRPA for the building height. 
 


VIII. Task Force Matters 
 
 Dickson Schwarzbach asked if we were now EDSWAC.  Jeff Rusert said that the name change 


would not go to the board until next month.  She stated that the PARIS planning chart had 
been discussed.   


 
IX. Open Forum / Public Comments 


 
Jim Greco said that the Waste Board said that 2004 end reports would be due March 1.  Also, 
you can go on line and look at the diversion rates for 2004 for the cities for 2004.  Placerville 
was at 58%, South Lake Tahoe was at 54%, and El Dorado County was at 23%.  The Waste 
Board last year approved the alternate use of a CPI factor.  It’s up to the jurisdictions if they 
want to use it.  If you do use it, it raises Placerville to 63%, South Lake Tahoe to 59%, and El 
Dorado County to 30%.  This may confuse some people on how we measure diversion rates.  
These numbers do not include the change in the baseline or biomass credit.   


 
Jeanne Lear said that there is a change in the Californina Codes regarding universal waste.  As 
of February 8, 2006, whole different categories of materials will have to be specially handled 
through our transfer stations and collection routes.  Batteries, mercury containing items, 
fluorescent tubes, and electronic waste are no longer exempted from regulation.  These items 
will be taken out of the general waste stream and put into established waste streams.  Sue 
and Jeanne will be updating the county and their websites regarding this issue. 
 
 


The next meeting is March 13, 2006. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
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Submitted by Kady Winter  
 
Approved:_______________________     Date:___________________________ 
      Chairperson    
  
 
 








EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


July 10, 2006      2:30–4:00 p.m.  
 


 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  


Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Jeanne Lear, South Tahoe Refuse  
    Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
     
ALTERNATES PRESENT: 


 Gary Pigg, City of Placerville                                   
    
COUNTY STAFF:   


Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
Kady Winter, Environmental Management                                        


 
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Jim Greco, Consultant  
     
MEMBERS ABSENT:  


Smokey Rickerd, City of South Lake Tahoe 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson 
    Randy Pesses, City of Placerville 
    Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Tammy Mefford, Cameron Park CSD    
  


I. Call to Order 
 


Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Approval of the Agenda 
 


Approved; on a motion by Jeanne Lear and a second by Sue Farris. 
 
III. Approval of Minutes from March 13, 2006 


 
Approved; on a motion by Jeanne Lear and a second by Sue Farris.  


 
IV. Old Business 


 
Jon Souza said that we were still working on the C&D issues with regard to the ordinance.  We 
have a list of neighboring jurisdictions that we want to call and see if they have an ordinance and 
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if they’re going to be charging a fee.  If not, are they planning one and will they have a fee.  The 
big contact that we have to make yet is with the El Dorado Builders Exchange.  A subcommittee 
can be formed after this legwork is done and someone addresses it with the Board of Supervisors.    
Dickson Schwarzbach inquired about whether Bob Hollis would be able to come back and share 
information with the group.  Jim Greco said that he would check with him. 


 
V. Staff Announcements 


 
No staff announcements. 
 


VI. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
 {New Base Year Request - 2003} 
 
 With regard to the disposal issues, we went before the Sustainability and Market Development 


Committee on April 4 of this year and we were unanimously approved for our base year request 
for 2003.  The full Board approved it on April 11. What that does now is establishes 2003 as what 
we get compared to.  We were at 56%; when you add in the 5% biomass, that pushed us to 61%.  
I called Natalie Lee who has replaced Kyle Pogue as our representative to see what that did to our 
2004 report.  She indicated that we have gone from 30% [which was submitted in our report for 
2004 in February] to 54%; with the 5% biomass, puts us at 59% for 2004.  Natalie printed out our 
2005 disposal numbers, and it showed two quarters in a row where 14,000 plus tons went to 
Forward.  We will have to face the problem of Forward’s reporting head on.  We’re seeing some 
extra tonnage going to Kiefer, and because of some issues last year at Waste Management, there 
was disposal that didn’t get sorted first that had to go directly to disposal.  Even with what those 
things did to us, we’ll end up with about a 53% for 2005.  That looks pretty good for us for three 
years running now.  We did have a 16,000 ton increase in disposal over 2004.  I want to put time 
on that issue because that’s what drives us down.   


 
 There was a discussion and concern expressed about finding out a way to get more accurate 


reporting from facilities.  Jon Souza said he is concerned about the C&D haulers that just want 
to take their material to Kiefer to save money and the material just gets disposed of because 
they’re not a processing facility.  Dickson Schwarzbach said that it would be good to have a 
monitoring system so that the reporting was done correctly with regard to C&D.  Sue Farris 
said that in the El Dorado Hills CSD, if there are haulers other than El Dorado Disposal and 
they are not actually building those homes, then they’re illegally poaching on the franchise. 
Ron Mittelstaedt has committed that poaching will be ceasing. 


 
 Jon Souza said that the second five-year Countywide integrated Waste Management Review 


Report is supposed to be on the Waste Board’s agenda in September.  Also, we’re hoping to 
nominate Sierra Pacific and Snowline for the waste reduction award program with the state. 
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VII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  
 


Cameron Park 
 


Sue Farris said that she put together a preliminary report for Cameron Park for the first quarter.  
Cameron Park is looking for assistance with going to some of their places where someone other 
than El Dorado Disposal hauls their recyclables and get that information.  Sue plans to work with 
Cameron Park regarding their numbers and anticipates two quarters worth of data at the next 
meeting. Also, Sue will be working with Cameron Park regarding phasing in a green waste service.  


 
El Dorado County 


 
Environmental Management Department 
 
Jon Souza reported that the Environmental Management Department (EMD) had three 
household hazardous waste events in April.  EMD exhibited at the Kids Expo on the 8th and at 
the Home & Garden Show on the 22nd – 24th.   EMD staff also participated in a joint El Dorado 
County / City of Placerville clean up day held on Earth Day.  In May EMD had three household 
hazardous waste events.  In June EMD had a staff-manned informational booth at the County 
Fair.  Also, EMD finished a year long Waste Tire Enforcement Grant where 128 facilities were 
inspected.  In July EMD will have two household hazardous waste events.  Last Saturday EMD 
staff was up at South Lake Tahoe at the Marina helping with the clean boating giveaway  


 
El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
 
Sue Farris said El Dorado Disposal (EDD) also participated in the Fair and Kids Expo.  EDD has done 
four clean ups in the last two months.  Debi Harlow ensured that Snowline Hospice was at the events 
and Trucycle was there for the e-waste program. It was a much more comprehensive clean up for 
the communities and a lot of volume.  EDD has been converting –Waste Connections actually took 
over June 7.  In 30 days, EDD has gone live on the phone system, fully staffed customer service 
[the customer service calls now go to the facility instead of a call center], has new paint, new 
carpet, new phone system, and new computer system.  All of the dispatching is done on site.  All 
of the container repair is done on site.  EDD has ordered over 15,000 carts.   EDD has repaired 
over 50 roll-off containers.  Waste Connections brought in two different transition teams over the 
course of the last 30 days for additional resources, training, and to get things caught up.  The 
management team stayed in tact.  Approximately 85% of the employees stayed on.  EDD has 
hired an additional 10-15 people over what was there already to make sure the office and 
container shop were fully staffed.  There is still a lot of work to do.  EDD will be able to do better 
jurisdictional reporting.  All routes are fully staffed.  EDD is still hiring new drivers.  Six new pieces 
of equipment are coming in:  a cart delivery truck, an eight-yard mini truck, and 4 automated side 
loaders.  Commercial recycling will be a focus.  Also, Ron Mittelstaedt committed that EDD will 
have something for the City of Placerville by the end of the year.  The MRF retrofit has started.  
Jim Greco asked what Waste Connections short-term and long-term goals were.  Sue stated that 
things are status quo for the short term.  For the long term, an RFP just went out for a long-haul 
contract.  Also, EDD is looking at multiple facilities for those contracts.  EDD is also looking at 
facilities where they can take items like clean wood for free rather than pay to dispose of them.     


  







EDC WASTE MANAGEMENT TASK FORCE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


July 10, 2006 


 4


El Dorado Hills Community Services District 
 


There was no report for El Dorado Hills. 
 


City Of Placerville 
 


Gary Pigg stated that the City had a clean-up event on Earth Day in April.  It was relatively well 
attended.  The City is hoping to do it maybe twice next year.  


 
City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 


 
Jeanne Lear gave the reports for both the City of South Lake Tahoe and South Tahoe Refuse.  Jeanne 
stated that she was meeting with Smokey Rickerd and Natalie Lee tomorrow.  She stated that they 
participated in an Earth Day event.  They also had a clean Tahoe day on June 10 and got a lot of e-
waste.  The City has the 2004 diversion rate between 54% and 57% depending on which inflators are 
used.  It’s sparked a renewed discussion on whether or not they need expansion.  They feel the 
numbers are unstable and want to continue to develop their programs specifically focusing on organics.  
They are still hung up with their permit regarding the roof pitch requirement.  They are probably going 
to be going to the planning commission and possibly city council to have that resolved.  They are 
planning to build in the spring of 2007.  They are also working on their state permit renewal and that 
includes integrating all this new potential expansion. 
 


VIII. Task Force Matters 
 


Dickson Schwarzbach said that the subcommittee needs to meet and continue working on the 
forward planning tool. 


 
IX. Open Forum / Public Comments 


 
Nancy Spinella said that she was doing worm composting and a discussion regarding the value 
of that took place.  Sue Farris said that she would try to get Ron Mittelstaedt to come to the 
September 11 meeting.   Jon said that he would get Natalie Lee for the next meeting.  Jon 
said that he hoped to have something to report on our disposal concerns and then the C&D 
ordinance changes. 
 
 


The next meeting is September 11, 2006. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
 
 
Submitted by Kady Winter  
 
Approved:_______________________     Date:___________________________ 
      Chairperson    
  
 








El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: July 10, 2006    
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Approval of Agenda 
3. Approval of Minutes from March 13, 2006 
4. Old Business  
5. Staff Announcements 
6. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 


New Base Year Request (2003) 
7. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
      A.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
      B.  El Dorado County 
   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
          C.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
          D.  City of Placerville 
          E.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
8. Task Force Matters 


Forward Planning Tool 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  September 11, 2006 
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


March 13, 2006      2:30–4:00 p.m.  
 


 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson 
    Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
    Jeanne Lear, South Tahoe Refuse  
    Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Tammy Mefford, Cameron Park CSD 
    Randy Pesses, City of Placerville 
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
     
ALTERNATES PRESENT:                                    
    
COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 


Kady Winter, Environmental Management                                        
 
OTHERS PRESENT: Jim Greco, Consultant  
    Bob Hollis, SMCSD / CRRA    
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Smokey Rickerd, City of South Lake Tahoe 
      
  


I. Call to Order 
 


Dickson Schwarzbach called to meeting to order. 
 


II. Approval of the Agenda 
 


Approved; on a motion by Tammy Mefford and a second by Diana Hillyer. 
 
III. Approval of Minutes from January 23, 2006 


 
Approved; on a motion by Bill McCluskey and a second by Don Nizolek.  


 
IV. Old Business 


 
Jon Souza gave out a handout from the Department of Toxics.  He stated that there have been 
several updates to billboards and our handouts regarding universal waste.  The billboard on the 
east end of town has been changed to a universal waste message. 
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V. Staff Announcements 
 


No staff announcements. 
 


VI. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
 {Annual Reports - 2004} 
 
 Jon Souza said that the 2004 annual report was submitted along with the two final 1066 


extensions for South Lake Tahoe and the County. 
  
 Jon Souza said that the C&D ordinance should be tied in with the disposal issues in doing the 


annual reports.  Jon said that there is some concern regarding the reporting of disposal numbers 
that needs to be addressed.  He also said there needs to be some kind of a fee to reimburse 
Environmental Management for all the tracking it does.  Jon said that facilities are now required to 
survey everyday instead of once a quarter and will have to show evidence of training.  Jon 
suggested a subcommittee be formed to investigate the need for a revision of the ordinance.  
Dianna Hillyer said that she wanted to work with the developers and haulers in El Dorado Hills and 
see what kind of ideas they can brainstorm to close up some loopholes and use that as a model 
and present that information at the May meeting. 


 
 Dickson Schwarzbach asked about the new base year request.  Jon Souza said that the meeting 


was rescheduled for April.  We should be at 56.3% for the unincorporated county, but with 
biomass we would be at 61.5%. 


 
 
VII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  


 
Cameron Park 


 
Tammy Mefford gave the Cameron Park report. 


 
El Dorado County 


 
Environmental Management Department 
 
Jon Souza said that Environmental Management has compost booklets to give out.  There 
were HHW events in January, February, and March.  There will be more HHW events in April 
as well.  Environmental Management expects to have 100+ tire facilities inspected by June 
2006.   


 
El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
 
Sue Farris said that El Dorado Disposal got its second baby truck.  
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El Dorado Hills Community Services District 


 
Dianna Hillyer said that their diversion report was accepted.  Their diversion rates were 44.27% for 
the period and 53.8% for the year. 


 
 


City Of Placerville 
 


Randy Pesses reported for the City of Placerville.  He stated they had fall leaf clean-up dates in 
November 2005 and November 2006.  They collected 500 tons at these events. 


 
 


City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
 


Jeanne Lear gave the reports for both the City of South Lake Tahoe and South Tahoe Refuse.  She 
stated that South Tahoe Refuse is continuing the permitting process for the proposed Resource 
Recovery Facility expansion. 
 
 


VIII. Task Force Matters 
 
 Jon Souza passed around an El Dorado County Solid Waste Advisory Committee PARIS matrix. 


 
 


IX. Open Forum / Public Comments 
 


Bob Hollis said that he would be happy to help out any way that he can. 
 
 


The next meeting is May 8, 2006. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
 
 
Submitted by Kady Winter  
 
Approved:_______________________     Date:___________________________ 
      Chairperson    
  
 
 








El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: March 13, 2006    
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Approval of Agenda 
3. Approval of Minutes from January 23, 2006 
4. Old Business 
   Universal Waste 
5. Staff Announcements 
6. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 


A. 2004 Annual Reports 
B. C & D Ordinance 
C. Disposal Issues 
D. New Base Year Request (2003) 


7. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
      A.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
      B.  El Dorado County 
   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
          C.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
          D.  City of Placerville 
          E.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
8. Task Force Matters 


A. Forward Planning Tool 
B. Franchise Service Matrix 


9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  May 8, 2006 
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		AGENDA








El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: November 13, 2006 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 
4. Approval of Minutes from September 11, 2006 
5. Old Business:  


a.  EDSWAC Minutes/Mailings 
b. Ordinances: 


Business Recycling 
C & D-Waste Connections plan of attack, options and goals for 
EDH. 
Multiple-Family Recycling 


6. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 
7. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
      A.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
      B.  El Dorado County 
   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
          C.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
          D.  City of Placerville 
          E.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
8. Task Force Matters 


November meeting for Forward Planning Tool Committee 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  January 8,  2007 








EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 
November 13, 2006      2:30–4:00 p.m.  


 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  


Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse  
Nancy Spinella, County Resident 


    Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
Smokey Rickerd, City of South Lake Tahoe 


    Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
     
 
ALTERNATES PRESENT:  


Debi Harlow, El Dorado Disposal 
 Kristie Downey, El Dorado Hills CSD                                  


   
COUNTY STAFF:   


Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
Mina Andujar, Environmental Management                                        


 
OTHERS PRESENT:  Jason Craft, Amador Disposal / Waste Connections 
    Jim Greco, Consultant 
    
MEMBERS ABSENT:  
    Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
    Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Tammy Mefford, Cameron Park CSD 
    Randy Pesses, City of Placerville 
        
     


I. Call to Order 
 


Don Nizolek called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Approval of the Agenda 
 


Approved; on a motion by Don Nizolek and a second by Nancy Spinella. 
 
III. Approval of Minutes from September 11, 2006 


 
Approved; on a motion by Nancy Spinella and a second by Don Nizolek.  
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We did not have a quorum on September 11 to approve the minutes from July 10, 2006. We 
officially approved the minutes for July 10, 2006 at this meeting on a motion by Nancy Spinella 
and a second by Don Nizolek.  Don Nizolek brought up some comments on the minutes from 
September 11, 06 the second page third paragraph:  “These people are doing that without paying 
any fee to us by taking businesses with illegal documents and violating the fact that they are not 
supposed to be coming here and servicing.”  He wasn’t sure that we should put such sentence in 
the minutes. Jon Souza explained that it was fine to leave the sentence because we have an issue 
with people that by a loop-hole in the franchise agreement are allow to remove materials. We 
have a big concern in that the disposal amount that Waste Management did and WCNX continues 
to report to Kiefer is much less than what Kiefer is saying they are getting. That leads us to believe 
that there are a lot of people who are turning in the paper work that says it is C&D but the 
material is being landfilled. This is a violation of the WCNX franchise. WCNX is trying to formulate 
a plan and are working on a letter to contractors and owners in El Dorado Hills.  Bill McCluskley 
asked if there was a method of trace ability. Jon Souza says that we have control over was WCNX 
reports for their customers. But we have to accept what other companies say they receive.  


 
IV. Old Business 


 
A.  EDSWAC Minutes/ Mailings 
 
Jon said that we didn’t have the amplifier for the tape recorder in the last meeting and thus we 
failed the promise to have the minutes done earlier since listening to the tape and trying to figure 
what was said was very difficult. Our promise is that we will get the minutes done within a month 
after each meeting. We will keep that promise for next minutes.  


    
B. Ordinances: 
 Business Recycling: 


  
Since we don’t have mandatory single families recycling we cannot mandate it to business and 
multiple family residences. But we have an alternate plan that we are working on with WCNX and 
hopefully we will be able to work on it for the other franchise haulers and see if they can look at 
their business accounts and convince them that by recycling they can reduce their cost.  This is a 
better plan for WCNX in order to get the diversion.  
 
 Multiple-Family Recycling: 
 
We are hoping to start a pilot with an apartment complex in Cameron Park, El Dorado Hills, City of 
Placerville and one in the unincorporated portion of the County. These areas would be very easy 
because some complexes have been asking for it. Then we might be able to market it to the 
others. Nancy Spinella asked if we could hold the same cost saving to the apartment owners? Debi 
Harlow said that it is about getting in there and getting someone who wants to do it and see that 
there is the room for it. She said; we need to educate people about the program.  When WCNX did 
the three-cart program in El Dorado County only 20% wanted to do it and now we are up to 50%.  
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Don Nizolek said that from an ordinance standpoint and even from the building if apartment 
complexes are been constructed without waste collection areas large enough to support the 
dumpsters for recycling, then they should be looking at some building ordinance changes. Debi 
Harlow said they educate them and go out there with the planning department, do site checks and 
tell them what would be best for their recycling and trash before they start new building 
construction. What they are having difficulties is with the older buildings. Jon Souza says that the 
County wants to go with a new building design ordinance, not to mandate recycling but to have 
them set up for recycling.  Don Nizolek asked Debi Harlow if she could provide the group with 
some results from how many of those that they have tried to educate on the recycling program 
have implemented it. Debi Harlow said the she has sent out surveys to all the commercial accounts 
trying to promote recycling.  They are working with El Dorado Hills on an ordinance for the C&D 
and they are all for it.  
 


C&D –Waste Connections plan of attack, options and goals for El Dorado Hills 
  


Debi Harlow reported that they have the ordinance language changed and the proposal is with 
the CSD. They will be sending letters out to contractors and will be personally going out to 
visit them. Don Nizolek asked if we could explain the problem of poaching to the group and 
how we are planning on addressing it.  Jon Souza explained that:  “If you could have a 
legitimate developer or contractor that goes to a facility that accepts wood waste and green 
waste but maybe that that driver does other stops on his way.  By the time he gets to the 
facility he might report all the diversion for Sacramento County even though he started his day 
in El Dorado Hills.”  This is one place where we lose the numbers. The disposal numbers are 
more critical and someone might be going under the umbrella that it is going to be C&D 
recycled but then it ends up in the landfill.  WCNX has to pay the County for franchise fees for 
everything they accept and these people are not paying any franchise fees.  Don Nizolek said 
that he looked at the ordinance and it does not define this problem of illegal haulers and how 
it applies to the franchise. He says that the ordinance needs to clearly define what is 
considered for these haulers. We need to define who are the people that we are worried 
about.  The way he understood it was that if the person who is building his home gets rid of 
his own waste then he does not have to abide by the franchise requirements. When you look 
at the ordinance there is not reference to it. The person has to be an expert in each of the 
three franchisees in order to know what the franchise requirements are. What we need to do 
is update the ordinance to clearly define what the requirements are and the definition of who 
they apply to. Debi Harlow said there is a definition. Jon Souza says that it also said that a 
contractor could subcontract the waste removal.  The other thing we need to update is that 
the final reports are not coming in by the time these people get final.  Nancy Spinella asked 
how difficult it is to make that change. Jon Souza says we have to share with El Dorado 
Builders Exchange anything that we are going to do because we involve them in the planning 
process and once they are in agreement then we have to approach the Board of Supervisors.  


 


Don Nizolek said that our data shows that we are at 50% but we are more to 70% and 80% 
based on the reports. Jon Souza said that since the inception we are at 10,000 tons diverted.  
Don Nizolek said that we had an acknowledgement letter as part of a recycling plan that would 
have people certify under penalty of perjury that they would comply with all County  
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Ordinances. We need to include that they are going to abide by the franchisee requirements 
as specified under the Ordinance.  Then there would be another block where they would 
certify that they are not going to be doing this illegally. But Don Nizolek noticed that the 
acknowledgement letter had been changed. We had watered down the certification and taken 
away the accountability where the person who signed it under penalty of perjury would be 
responsible. We now changed it in a way that if the person who is responsible does not abide 
by it the permit will be held up or face possible fines. Don says that it is discouraging to see 
these changes and see that we have watered down the certification of what they are certifying 
for. We have also taken away complete accountability from the Department of Environmental 
Health taking away the signature from the person from Environmental Management out of the 
whole process.  Kristie Downey said that looking at it from different parties perspective if their 
permit is held up or if they are accessed a fee for not abiding by the ordinance that might be 
more of a deterrent for someone on the gaining permit.  Gary Piggs said the way they do it in 
the City of Placerville is that we have a special condition in the building permit that it has to be 
cleared by the agency prior to us issuing a certificate of occupancy. They cannot occupy that 
building until we get the clearance. The information that we get needs to be in before they 
can occupy the building. Jon said he wants to change it to 60 says before final. Jon Souza said 
that in many cases the person who is filling out the paper work at the beginning isn’t the same 
person at the end and that person was never told they needed to keep all the receipts. Our 
C&D staff has to sit with them and explain to them what they have to do.   
 


V. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
 {New Base Year Request - 2003} 
 
 We are looking at developing a program of “Recycle Where You Play” at golf courses and 


parks. We are going to attempt to pilot this winter at Bass Lake and EDH golf courses. We will 
also approach Apple Golf Course in the spring and try to expand to the other golf courses later 
on.  We are also looking at increasing our school outreach by going to the schools with live 
theater that is both entertaining and educational. Jon Souza said that they could start with 
local drama and if that didn’t work we could go with one of the high schools drama classes or 
hire a Sacramento theater company. Nancy Spinella said that we could approach El Dorado 
Music Theater. 


 
VI. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  


 
A.  Cameron Park Community Service District  


 
No report from Cameron Park CSD 


   
 B.  El Dorado County 
 


Environmental Management Department 
 
From 2,628 permits that have been issued; we finaled 1,708 and received a report of 10,558 tons 
of C & D   
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We had a Tahoe Fire Fest and a Household Hazardous Waste (HHW) Event at EDH fire station on 
October 7.  We also had three other HHW events on October at Pioneer Fire Station, El Dorado 
Hills Fire Station and Garden Valley. Two other HHW events were held in November at El Dorado 
Hills Fire Station and Auburn Lake Trails. The last two HHW events for the year will be on 
December 2 and 16 at El Dorado Hills Fire Station.  
 
El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
 
WCNX provides a two-week recycling period for Christmas trees at the MRF. They are also working on 
a recycling project in Cool where they are taking old bicycles collected at the MRF and refurbishing 
them and then donated to needy families in the community.  
 
C. El Dorado Hills Community Service District  


 
Kristie Downey reported that they are taking advantage of recycling bins in their park. Their 
board meeting approved the cost of living allowance for the fuel surcharge.  They will be doing 
a Christmas tree chipping in January.   


 
D.  City of Placerville 


 
Debi Harlow reported that they are meeting with City Council tomorrow for the pilot program for a two 
cart. She said they have 166 customers they have selected with the help of City of Placerville. WCNX 
has created a three-month calendar for them with trash pick up every week and recycling every other 
week. They will get carts. We will have staff in the evening work late and call customers to see how 
they like it or how it can be improved. Then we will do a survey, go to the Council and see how 
everything works.   


 
 


E. City Of South Lake Tahoe  
 
No report from City of South Lake Tahoe  
 
South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
 
No report from South Tahoe Refuse Co. 


 
VII. Task Force Matters 


 
Until package complete from Sue Farris and Jean Lean, Forward Planning Committee will not set a 
meeting date.  


 
VIII. Open Forum / Public Comments 


 
Bill McCluskey’s term expires in December so he will let us know of the changes. Nancy Spinella 
mentioned that she was looking at the WCNX / El Dorado Disposal website and there is not much 
recycling on it. She asked if they could include a list of what to recycle, the different types of bins.  
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Jon Souza explained that people could find that information in our website and in the El Dorado 
Disposal website.  
 
 


The next meeting is January 8, 2007. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
 
Submitted by Jon Souza and Mina Andujar  
 
 
Approved:_______________________  
     
Date:___________________________ 


Chairperson    
  
 








El DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING 
 


Meeting Date: September 11, 2006 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 2:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248 
 
 


AGENDA 
 


1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 


Introduce Mina Andujar-DeJesus 
3. Approval of Agenda 
4. Approval of Minutes from July 10, 2006 
5. Old Business: 


a. C & D 
b. Disposal 


6. Meeting AB 939 Goals: 
7. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 
      A.  Cameron Park Community Service District 
      B.  El Dorado County 
   (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery Update) 
          C.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
          D.  City of Placerville 
          E.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
   (City of SLT) 
   (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
8. Task Force Matters 


Next meeting for Forward Planning Tool Committee 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  November 13, 2006 
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING  
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 
September 11, 2006      2:30–4:00 p.m.  


 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  


Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson 


Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
      
 
ALTERNATES PRESENT:  


                                      
COUNTY STAFF:   


Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
Mina Andujar, Environmental Management                                        


 
OTHERS PRESENT: Jason Craft, Amador Disposal / Waste Connections 
    
MEMBERS ABSENT: Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
    Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Tammy Mefford, Cameron Park CSD 
    Randy Pesses, City of Placerville 
    Smokey Rickerd, City of South Lake Tahoe    
  


I. Call to Order 
 


Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 


II. Approval of the Agenda 
 


Approved; on a motion by Dickson Schwarzbach and a second by Sue Farris. 
 
III. Approval of Minutes from July 10, 2006 


 
Approved; on a motion by Dickson Schwarzbach and a second by Sue Farris.  


 
IV. Staff Announcements 


Jon Souza introduced Mina Andujar from Environmental Management who will be taking the 
place of Kady Winters.  


 
V. Old Business 
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A.  C & D 


 
Jon said he had visited with different rural counties and jurisdictions and found that only Butte 
County, Nevada County, and Tehama County had an ordinance.  Butte County does not charge 
any fees and does not request a final report until sixty days after the permit is final.  Nevada 
County has no fees but requires a letter from the contractors stating that they will bring their 
material to their processing facilities. Tehama County does not charge a fee but requires sixty days 
prior to final. Jon said that because of the fees on new construction, now is not the time to 
establish another fee.  But we want to go with a sixty day prior to final.  
 
B. Disposal 
 
We still have some disposal issues where people are coming under the veil of being C&D haulers 
which the franchise allows them to do. But when they get to Sacramento County it goes to 
disposal not to recycling because it is a lot cheaper for them.  We are shocked as to how much 
difference Sacramento County is reporting that they received in waste from us versus what WCNX 
says they sent them. That shows us they are getting a lot of waste from haulers in our county that 
never comes to our franchise.  WCNX is going to be sending out a letter to builders and 
homeowners in EDH letting them know this will no longer be allowed and that they are violating 
the franchise. Not only WCNX is losing the business, we are losing the numbers plus we are 
loosing the franchise fees that WCNX would be paying on that.  
 
Jon says we had our first demolition that qualified under the C&D ordinance with the apartment 
fire in Cameron Park that had three bids to do the demolition. The insurance company was 
resistant and so were the potential bidders. Staff researched where materials could be recycled in 
Sacramento.  As of January every appliance that had mercury or any of the universal waste must 
go to a legal facility and have it removed.  Snitzer took them for free. They also had a lot of 
painted and burned wood that was taken by L&D Landfill, which is a wood processing facility.  Jon 
says they have to use the facility here but a jurisdiction can’t tell you where you have to take it.  
Nancy Spinella says they need to have a sign-off where they took it. She also asked if there was a 
way that they could charge more for out of county.  Jon says that that is a problem with landfill 
because they are competing for business. Dickson says: If the franchise is going to be enforced 
then they need to submit paper work showing that it was in the county, and if it is not going to be 
enforced they have to submit something where they take it showing what happened to it. Nancy 
Spinella asks: How dedicated and committed is WCNX to threatening to sue them? Jon says that 
nobody is paying franchise fees on that material and yet everything that Waste Connections does 
in the county they pay a franchise fee so that is a violation.  These people are doing that without 
paying any fee to us by taking business with illegal documents and violating the fact that they are 
not supposed to be coming here and servicing. Dickson says: Jeff sending them a letter doesn’t 
work and it’s not enough. There needs to be some way of having documentation showing that 
they went to EDC and if it doesn’t show that then they are violating a legal contract and are 
subject to fines. We should also do the 60 days prior to the completion so that they cannot get 
their occupancy until they get their paper work done.  He says that WCNX is now working on a 
letter to send to these companies and to the haulers that they know about. Don asked: Why are 
we not putting the responsibility to do this legally on the company that takes out the building 
permit and those who hired these people.  Jon says the franchisee is allowed to pick up the 
garbage. The franchisee agreement does not say that everything has to come to EL Dorado 
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Disposal. Dickson said: maybe we need some more information or WCNX can come up with some 
sort of proposal for our next meeting to address this issue so that we can move forward. Jon says 
that in their weekly meeting with WCNX he will suggest if we can have in our ordinance something 
that directs materials that have to go into their facility. And also ask WCNX to come up with some 
options, plans, and a time line. Jon also said that WCNX had been very busy in the last month or 
so because of the change over. Last month, the Waste Board had a press conference at WCNX for 
the 50% diversion and WCNX worked pretty hard for two weeks to get the facility ready.  
 
Another old business with some disposal issues that ties in with C&D is that Calaveras and Amador 
have some kind of agreement with WCNX and Atlas and somehow there is a trade off disposal 
numbers. Where one will accept some wastes at their landfill for free if the other accepts the same 
amount all due to transportation issues. Jon says the Waste Board doesn’t think it is a legal deal.  
Those two counties approached us a couple weeks ago and said that they reported it to the Waste 
Board.  
 


 
VI. Meeting AB 939 Goals 


 {New Base Year Request - 2003} 
  


It looks like we are going to have three years on a row at about 50% and that will be 2003, 2004, 
and 2005.  2005 is troubling in that we had a spike of about 16,000 tons in disposal, so we are not 
at 61% anymore, we are going to be dropping down to 53% but we are still ok. But other nice 
things have happened. This week the City of Placerville had their bi-annual review for 2003 and 
2004 approved by the Waste Board. Since S.L.T and the County had extensions they will not 
review us until 2007 and that will be for 2004 and 2005. They are doing bi-annual reviews and our 
five-year countywide Waste Management plan review is been bumped to the Waste Board in 
October.  
 
Our Electronic annual report will not be due until January or February. So we are reporting a year later.   
 
Jon says he and Jeff will be attending the Multiple Family Recycling Workshop at the Waste Board.  
Which is something this county and or EDSWAC should look at.  Sacramento County has solid waste 
affiliation with all the small cities and counties where they have a Multiple Family Recycling Ordinance 
in place which requires the haulers and apartment complexes to provide the same type of recycling 
that is provided by single families residence. This might be a good vehicle to help us stay on 50%.  
 
 
They are also getting ready to get approval for a recycling ordinance to require any business that 
produces 200 cubic yard of waste a week to have a recycling program for their employees. The haulers 
like this because they haven’t been able to convince the businesses to do recycling but yet it ends up 
reducing their waste removal fee since they are not going to get charged for the recycling.  


 
 
VII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports:  


 
A. Cameron Park/ C. El Dorado Hills Community Service District / D. City of Placerville 
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Dickson asks if we knew about the time line for Cameron Park green waste bins and for Placerville 
to have the 3 carts.  WCNX is also going to approach Cameron Park about when only the three 
carts service will be available.  It is all going to be the automated system. Being able to do that in 
the unincorporated area may be tough but hopefully someday we will be able to.   Nancy Spinella 
asks what kind of recycling is available for people who insist on taking their own garbage to the 
dump?  Is it simple for them to separate it when they go in?  Why would they take the trouble to 
sort it? Jon says when they bring in all their recycling and e-waste they are not charged. When 
they come in someone directs them to where they need to dump it depending on what it is then 
they can have their other load weight for a charge. Jon says he could tell some people who have 
done this before because they put their dumping piles on the back of the load and then took their 
other items around to be weighted. 
 
Sue Farris indicated they have a defined area and are going before City Council tomorrow night for 
the price increase and the fuel surcharge and identify that they are working on the pilot.  She says 
they picked a full route section of commercial business and a section for residential. She will be 
recommending for them a smaller option of a 35 gallon cart for those who cannot handle a larger 
cart such as the 65 and 96 gallons. The pilot will be studied until December of 2006 and then will 
go to City Council to report their finding and make a recommendation to put the system in place. 
Jon asked about the green cart for Cameron Park.  She said that about a third of Cameron Park 
customers already have green waste carts that were put in place for free but the whole program 
was not intended to be for free. Instead they had agreed to put out carts for customers if they 
requested them. She wants to meet with County staff and Cameron Park’s board to discuss some 
kind of rate adjustment. She will be proposing a 35 gallon cart to split the rate and have a broader 
rate differential for their senior citizens customers who need something lighter.  For all of EDH 
(CSD) she wants to include an extra roll-off green waste and cardboard containers. She is trying to 
get them fully into carts in order to get automated trucks in the area. They also put some extra 
containers at Snowline Hospice for people to bring cardboard and are also trying to get a green 
waste container in that area and will like to do the same for Cameron Park. This will be mainly for 
residential customers who have done a lot of clean up and have a lot of yard waste bags. She 
wants to have a place for them to take it without them leaving it on a curve.  
 
EDH is close to 50% and Cameron Park is in the low 20% but this is a huge step up for them since 
they were at about 3% when we started their program.  They could do more if we could get them a 
new 64 gallon. 


 
 


B. El Dorado County 
 


Environmental Management Department 
 
There were two HHW events in August. We did Echo Lake weekend and the 50% event. We also 
have one event still scheduled and one already completed for HHW this month. There are four 
events in October and Tahoe will have their Fire fest on October 7th and that is something we will 
be involved with.                       


 
El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery Update 
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El Dorado Disposal was the only rural county that received an award from the Waste Board for 
reaching 50% diversion. The numbers were based on 2004; the last official year that everyone 
reported.  


 
 


E.  City Of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. Update 
 


There was no report for South Lake Tahoe. 
 
Amador Disposal /Waste Connections 
 
Jason Craft, General Manager for Amador / Calaveras Disposal has about 2,000 customers in the 
southwestern area in El Dorado County. He has no reports at this time.  Dickson says that we are 
looking at 3 carts countywide system.  He says they do not have 3 carts but they have a single 
system with a blue or orange bag for recycling. They also have a separate green waste recycling 
truck for particular communities but this is not county wide. He would like to work towards a 3 cart 
container as well.  


 
 


VIII. Task Force Matters 
Until package complete from Sue Farris and Jean Lean, Forward Planning Committee will not set a 
meeting date.  


 
IX. Open Forum / Public Comments 


 
Don Nizolek asked to make it clear in the July Meeting Minutes that the AB 939 goals that were 
unanimously approved for our base year request for 2003 by the Board is for the unincorporated 
area of the County.  Nancy Spinella asked Sue Farris if you had to be a senior citizen in order to 
get the smaller garbage can. Sue Ferris says that for now they are going to propose that only for 
Cameron Park and for the county she will come back when they do budgets and rate adjustments.  


 
 


The next meeting is November 13, 2006. 
 
Meeting Adjourned. 
 
 
Submitted by Jon Souza and Mina Andujar  
 
 
Approved:_______________________     Date:___________________________ 
      Chairperson    
  
 





